Minutes

Topsfield Zoning Board of Appeals

Virtual Meeting 

December 27, 2022
Chairman Bob Moriarty called the meeting to order at 7:01 pm. Board members present included Chairman Moriarty, Clerk David Merrill, Jody Clineff, Dave Moniz, Gregor Smith and Alternate Kristin Palace. Lynne Bermudez, Sr. Administrative Assistant, was also present.  
Visitors named on screen via zoom:  Planning Board Chair Martha Morrison, George Pucci of KP Law and Paul Haverty -MHP Consultant.  Individuals associated with the 10 High St. application included Attorney Jesse Schomer. Individuals associated with the 252 Rowley Bridge Road application include James Decoulos – Attorney (who filed the application), Frank DiLuna – Attorney for Connemara Farm, James Guinee, Kevin Guinee, Nancy McCann – Attorney for English Commons, English Commons Board members Paul Harder and Tom Guidi. Also present were several members of the public and Boxford Cable Access TV.     
GOVERNOR’S ORDER
Chairman Moriarty read the following announcements:  

Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2021, this meeting will be conducted via remote means. Members of the public who wish to access the meeting may do so via the Zoom meeting identification as listed on the agenda. No in-person attendance of members of the public will be permitted, but every effort will be made to ensure that the public can adequately access the proceedings in real time, via technological means. In the event that we are unable to do so, for reasons of economic hardship and despite best efforts, we will post on the Town website:  www.topsfield-ma.gov an audio or video recording, transcript, or other comprehensive record of proceedings as soon as possible after the meeting. 
“The meeting is being recorded via ZOOM in the event that the connection is lost at any time during the meeting.  Is there anyone else present who wishes to record the meeting?”  No response.
10 HIGH STREET – Public Hearing Continuance
Gregor Smith provided an update on the hiring of a Peer Review firm for the town.  Beals and Thomas were selected with a bid of $23,000.  The reviews will take place in the order listed in the RFP (Civil Engineering, Traffic, Public Safety, Landscape Plan, Water Use, Septic, Wetland/ Natural Resources and Waiver Review).  The first four items will be reviewed at the February meeting and the final four at the March meeting.  Discussion was held on the initial dollar amount that the applicant will provide for deposit in an escrow account to pay for Peer Review firm fees.  It was decided that in addition to the $5,000 that was sent last week, Attorney Schomer would ask his client to send an additional $12,500 by January 15, 2023.  Lynne Bermudez will send Attorney Schomer the escrow contract and will work with him and the Peer Review firm to set up a time for a site visit.
To allow sufficient time for the Peer Review firm to conduct its reviews, David Moniz made a motion to continue the Public Hearing to the ZBA meeting scheduled for 2/28/23.  The motion was seconded by Jody Clineff and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

252 ROWLEY BRIDGE ROAD – PUBLIC HEARING

Lynne Bermudez read the legal notice to open the Public Hearing.  Chairman Moriarty asked Attorney Decoulos if he would like to speak to the substance and background of his appeal. Attorney Decoulos introduced himself and stated that events were first held at Connemara Farm May-Oct. in 2021. He stated that in the summer of 2022 the number of events significantly increased in frequency and volume.  He asked the current Building Inspector, Ray Chesley, to overturn the ruling made by the previous Building Inspector (Glenn Clohecy) in a letter to Connemara Farm on 9/9/2020 that weddings and other events were Agritourism and could be held on the farm.  Attorney Decoulos asked the Building Inspector to issue Connemara Farm a cease and desist order.  Attorney Decoulos said there is no tie between the products made and sold at the farm and the events being held.  The farm is operating as an Event and Conference Center and would need a Special Permit to operate in the ORA District.  Attorney Decoulos cited cases in support of his argument.    
Chairman Moriarty then asked Frank DiLuna, Attorney representing Connemara Farm and the Guinee family, to respond and provide any additional information.  Attorney DiLuna stated the farm was acting as a retail arm and marketing tool for farm products through its events.  The farm’s apples are made into wine and it is a requirement of caterers at its events to use wine made by Connemara Farm. He stated that the Department of Agriculture and Department of Vacation and Tourism support Agritourism and Ch 40A Section 3 statute prohibits towns from requiring a Special Permit for Agritourism uses. 
Chairman Moriarty asked Board members for their questions and comments. Members stated that the tie between the sale/education of the farm’s products and the events being held at the farm was tenuous, that people were attending the events to be married or to have a party, not to buy or learn about farm products.     
Chairman Moriarty then asked members of the public if they would like to speak.  Chairman Moriarty recognized Nancy McCann, Attorney for English Commons.  While English Commons was not a party to the appeal, Attorney McCann spoke to the hardships the weddings and other events have had on English Common residents (loud noise, events being held Friday, Saturday and Sunday evenings into the night for months, and no regulations or controls on these events).  She stated these events are not agritourism as they have no connection to the marketing or sale of Connemara Farm products. She referred to the farm’s website and the fact the farm lists itself as a wedding venue with no reference to any farm products being required during the events.  She cited several cases in support of her statements. 
Attorney DiLuna responded stating that if the events at the farm were correctly referred to as Farm to Table, this discussion would not be before the ZBA.  He stated Ch 40A Section 3’s stipulation that if 25% of the farm’s revenue is obtained through sale of its products through these events, or 50% of the farm’s revenue is obtained through sale of MA farm products through these events, the events are considered AgriTourism and are allowed.
Chairman Moriarty recognized Tom Guidi, member of the Board of Directors of English Commons.  Mr. Guidi spoke to the negative impact to English Common residents from the noise.  He stated the events are not Agritourism as the events are not open to the public, but rather are private events.  He stated a Special Permit would allow the ZBA to stipulate reasonable conditions on the events to mitigate harm to neighbors.  
After discussion Board members agreed additional information is required and that the following actions will be taken:
1. Attorney DiLuna will submit a recommendation to his client to produce documentation showing that the revenue ratios stipulated in Ch 40A Section 3 are in fact being met to qualify Connemara Farm for an exemption.
2. The ZBA will submit this documentation to Town Counsel and ask for an advisory opinion regarding this issue.

3. The documentation produced by Connemara Farm, which will be a public document, will be shared with Attorney Decoulos and posted on the ZBA page of the town’s website.
Chairman Bob Moriarty made a motion to continue the Public Hearing to the 1/24/23 meeting to allow Connemara Farm to submit documentation with respect to their qualification and satisfaction of the requirements of Ch40A Section 3 as an agricultural use and to refer the matter to Town Counsel for an advisory opinion. Motion was seconded by David Moniz and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

2023 MEETING LOCATIONS

Discussion was held on whether to continue holding ZBA meetings remotely for the months of January, February and March in 2023 (as allowed by the Governor’s 2020 Order).
Gregor Smith made a motion to continue holding ZBA meetings remotely utilizing zoom for the months of January, February and March of 2023. Motion was seconded by David Merrill and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

MINUTES

Gregor Smith made a motion to approve the minutes of 11/22/22.  Motion was seconded by David Merrill and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

CORRESPONDENCE

The MA Agritourism Study Commission Final Report dated 3/13/2022 was provided to the Board from Kevin Guinee.
ADJOURN
At 7:41 pm Jody Clineff made a motion to adjourn. David Merrill seconded the motion and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows: 
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes
Respectfully submitted,

Lynne Bermudez
Sr. Administrative Assistant

DOCUMENTS
Per the Open Meeting Law, documents that were either distributed to the Zoning Board of Appeals before the meeting or discussed at the meeting were:

1. Agenda 
2. The MA Agritourism Study Commission Final Report dated March 13, 2022

3. Draft Meeting Minutes – 11/22/22 
Pursuant to the 'Open Meeting Law,' G.L. 39, § 23B, the approval of these minutes by the Committee constitutes a certification of the date, time and place of the meeting, the members present and absent, and the actions taken at the meeting. Any other description of statements made by any person, or the summary of the discussion of any matter, is included for the purpose of context only, and no certification, express or implied, is made by the Committee as to the completeness or accuracy of such statements.
Approved at the 1-24-23 ZBA meeting.
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